Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

May 7, 2008


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

May 7, 2008
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 7, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Cliff Ogburn; Bill Richardson; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Angela Welsh; Dave Clark; Ralph Barile; Roberta Thuman; Christie Bliven; Vincent Hopson; Michael Allison; Lora Gilreath; Kevin Brinkley; Carl Seto; Rick Lawrenson; Michelle Pharr; Roc Sansotta; Ben Whitehurst; Hank Slifka; Bob Edwards; James Cahoon; Beth Tolliver; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the May 7th Agenda with the removal of agenda item #11 - Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment prohibiting roof top signs in the Village (C-1, C-2, Hotel, Institutional) and Commercial (C-2, C-3, C-4, CR) zoning districts – for discussion after the public hearings.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Audience Response - Carl Seto

Carl Seto, Seto's Towing; would like to delay today's discussion concerning consideration of adding another towing company, ABC Towing, to the Town’s Towing Rotation list until the next Board meeting; he and the other existing towing companies on the Town’s list have not had sufficient time to prepare; he distributed correspondence concerning this issue from Ray Pugh, one of the towing companies on the Town’s rotation list, to the Town Clerk for review by Board members.  

Audience Response - Rick Lawrenson

Rick Lawrenson, represented the Bike and Build organization that raises awareness and funds for affordable housing across the country; the group will ride their bikes to San Diego after first dipping their bike rear wheels in the ocean in Nags Head; there are 30 plus young people who each have to raise a minimum of $4,000 toward affordable housing; on Friday, May 23rd at the Forrest St. Access the group will begin their ride; they will end their first day in Swan Quarter; they will ultimately travel over 3,000 miles until they reach the Pacific Ocean; in addition they will build ten (10) houses along the way; Nags Head Church is hosting/housing the group while they are in Town; he extended an invitation to Mayor Cahoon and Board members and citizens to attend the beginning of their journey at 9:30 a.m. on Friday, May 23, 2008 at the Forrest St. Access. 

Audience Response -  Michelle Pharr

Michelle Pharr, one of the owners/operators of the Comfort Inn South in South Nags Head and the Clarion Hotel in Kill Devil Hills spoke concerning sandbags; she is aware that the Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) requires sandbags to be removed in May; one of the only tools to protect oceanfront  properties are the sandbags; an extension was granted by CRC originally because beach nourishment was a possibility; Ms. Pharr is asking support from the Board to request some legislative assistance so they can keep their sandbags and protect their properties; she presented a resolution of support for the sandbags from the Dare County Board for consideration by the Nags Head Board.

Audience Response - Roc Sansotta

Roc Sansotta, Nags Head property owner; he would like the Board to fight for the Town's property owners and to help endangered oceanfront owners during these bad economic times; property owners are proven active productive members of the Town; he spoke of Seagull Drive and the storms that have affected it and he does not want it to be another Surfside Drive; he suggested that the Board work towards the installation of even one (1) terminal groin.

RECOGNITION OF FORMER DEPUTY TOWN MANAGER BILL RICHARDSON

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon commended Bill Richardson for his work with the Town and presented him a plaque of recognition.

Mr. Richardson stated that it has been a true pleasure to work with the Board members whom he found to be very dedicated as well as an excellent staff.

RECOGNITION OF POLICE LT. KEVIN BRINKLEY FOR COMPLETION OF FBI ACADEMY SCHOOL

Charlie presented Lt. Kevin Brinkley with his plaque for completion of the FBI Academy School; the FBI National Academy is recognized worldwide as the premier academy.

Mayor Cahoon, on behalf of the Board, congratulated Lt. Brinkley and wished him well.  Lt. Brinkley thanked the Board for their support of additional training for all employees. 

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon presented a Certificate of Recognition for five (5) years of service to Customer Service Coordinator Christie Bliven.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced new police officers Vincent Hopson and Lora Gilreath who were welcomed by the Board to Town employment.

Town Manager Cameron introduced new Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn who was welcomed by the Board to Town employment.

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced new firefighter Michael Allison who was welcomed by the Board to Town employment.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

Consideration of Budget Adjustment #9 to FY 07/08 Budget Ordinance

Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

Approval of Minutes

Consideration of multi-use path (Phase I) contract change order for commercial driveway replacements
Consideration of Proclamations - Accident Prevention Week / Seat Belt Awareness Month / National Public Works Week

Request for Public Hearing to consider FY 08/09 proposed Operating Budget and Capital Improvement Program for FY 08/09 through FY 12/13
MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda (previously removed for discussion was item #11 Request for Public Hearing concerning roof top signs) as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

Budget Adjustment #9, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

Multi-use path (Phase I) contract change order, as approved, read in part as follows:

"When Phase I of the Westside Multi-Use Path was designed and bid, replacement of the four commercial driveways at the north end was not included due to the uncertainty of the project cost.  These four driveways are in the direct “footprint” of the path and are the roughest sections of the new pedestrian/bikeway.  The current contract amount for work approved to date is $89,064.30.  Replacing the four driveways will add $14,900.00 to this amount, bringing the total contract to $103,964.30."

Three (3) Proclamations, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"2008 Accident Prevention Week PROCLAMATION

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, employees and citizens are committed to the maintenance of a safe and healthful workplace; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has assumed an active role in the promotion of a safe and healthful work environment by a program of regular occupational worksite evaluations and employee safety education; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town strives to stimulate and maintain the interest in loss control and accident prevention and recognizes past and future services to the employees and citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town seeks to guide and encourage the adoption and institution of safe work practices by all employers and employees in Nags Head.

'NOW, THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim May 4 - May 10, 2008 as “ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK” in Nags Head, and commend this observance to our citizens.

'FURTHERMORE, in recognition of this proclamation, I invite all Nags Head employees to attend the annual Nags Head Safety Luncheon on Thursday, May 8, 2008  12:00 - 2:00 p.m. in the Station 16 Fire Training Room.

'2008 National Public Works Week PROCLAMATION

'WHEREAS, Public Works services provided in our community are an integral part of our citizens’ everyday lives; AND

'WHEREAS, the support of an understanding and informed citizenry is vital to the efficient operation of Public Works systems and programs such as water, streets and highways, public buildings, and solid waste collection; AND

'WHEREAS, the health, safety and comfort of this community greatly depends on these facilities and services; AND

'WHEREAS, the quality and effectiveness of these facilities, as well as their planning, design, and construction, is vitally dependent upon the efforts and skills of Public Works officials; AND 

'WHEREAS, the efficiency of the qualified and dedicated personnel who staff Public Works departments is materially influenced by the people’s attitude and understanding of the importance of the work they perform.

'NOW, THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim May 18 - 24, 2008 as "National Public Works Week" in Nags Head and calls upon all citizens and civic organizations to acquaint themselves with the issues involved in providing Public Works services and to recognize the contributions which Public Works officials make every day to our health, safety, comfort, and quality of life.

'2008 Seat Belt Awareness Month PROCLAMATION

'WHEREAS, in 2006 there were 236,369 reported motor vehicle collisions on North Carolina's highways that resulted in 1,556 fatalities and 120,070 persons injured according to the North Carolina Department of Motor Vehicles (NC DMV); AND 

'WHEREAS, unbelted occupants still accounted for 617 or 39.6% of all motor vehicle-related fatalities (443 drivers and 182 passengers) in 2006 according to the NC DMV; AND

'WHEREAS, North Carolina's seat belt use rate is currently at 88.8% according to the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration; AND

'WHEREAS, studies indicate that a person who is unrestrained is ten times more likely to suffer a severe injury and twenty times more likely to suffer a fatal injury when compared with people who are belted; AND 

'WHEREAS, North Carolina motorists who fail to wear their seat belts have continued to drive up the cost of the crash tax (crash cost per person) to over $1,100 per person in North Carolina; AND

'WHEREAS, now all occupants of a motor vehicle including passengers in the back seat are required by law to buckle up; AND

'WHEREAS, the month of May marks the 15th anniversary of "Click It or Ticket" in North Carolina and a time to remind all citizens of the importance of wearing their seat belts no matter where they sit in a vehicle. 

'NOW, THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim May 2008 as "Seat Belt Awareness Month" and urges all drivers and passengers to join in this effort to keep our highways safe."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider application for Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity from Outer Banks Limousine and Taxi, Ben Whitehurst owner

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing at 9:30 a.m. to consider a taxi cab application from Ben Whitehurst, owner of Outer Banks Limousine and Taxi.  

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 9:30 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the taxi-cab application from Ben Whitehurst, owner of Outer Banks Limousine and Taxi.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-133, Application of Commercial Design Standards, to reduce the dollar value of work, expressed as a 
percentage of total appraised building value, triggering compliance of nonconforming structures with commercial architectural design standards

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a Town Code amendment to reduce dollar value of work, expressed as a percentage of total appraised building value, triggering compliance of nonconforming structures with commercial architectural design standards.  He opened the Public Hearing at 9:32 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning and Development Director memo which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance text amendment, initiated by the Board of Commissioners, to modify Zoning Ordinance Section 48-133, Application of Commercial Design Standards.  Zoning Ordinance Section 48-133 specifies when and how existing nonconforming commercial buildings must be made to comply with the commercial architectural design standards found under Zoning Ordinance Section 48-371.  Section 48-133 makes the distinction whether or not the proposed changes are “additions or modifications” or are “repair”, with the former being consider a voluntary or discretionary decision of the property owners and the latter being considered as involuntary or without discretion, such as repair due to fire or natural disaster.  If a property owner voluntarily seeks to improve or modify his building the threshold at which compliance with architectural standards is required is work exceeding 50% of the value of the building.  If a property owner is conducting repair work, the threshold is work exceeding 100% of building value.  This distinction between voluntary and involuntary work and the percentage values triggering full compliance assigned to each was deliberate when Section 48-133 was originally adopted.  The proposed ordinance change under review is specific to building additions and modifications to existing nonconforming buildings. 

'The proposed ordinance is intended to increase the requirement that existing commercial building that are noncompliant with architectural design standards become compliant with said standards.  The proposed ordinance uses a two tier system based upon the valuation of the existing building.  For buildings with an appraised value of $75,000 or less there would be no change in the 50% value of work triggering architectural compliance.  This is an attempt to not further regulate what are typically smaller and older businesses, which because of their low building values, already experience practical and financial difficulties in complying with the fifty percent rule.  Only those buildings with an appraised value of greater than $75,000 would be subject to the proposed reduced 25% work value.  The $75,000 value used in this ordinance is a subjective value which may be increased or decreased as the Board deems appropriate should it elect to use this tiered system.  A random listing of several smaller businesses in town and their adjusted assessed tax values is as follows:

'Cavalier Surf Shop = $197,317
Sam & Omie’s = $301,463
Daniels Crab House = $34,024
Whalebone Tackle Shop = $147,560
Dune Burger = $74,024
Snowbird = $116,341
Something Fishy = $96,707
Brew Thru Jr. (Conch St.) = $113,171
Austin Seafood = $104,024

H & R Block = $83,902

Tortuga’s = $346,585

Dixon & Meekins Contractors = $161,585

Fishing Unlimited = $74,634

Souvenir City = $246,585

Whalebone Chevron = $88,780

Beach Dazed (Jimmy Summer ell) = $99,756

Yellow house Gallery = $85,975

Blackboards Treasure Chest = $139,021

 
'The average of the above values is $139,525. 

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends adoption of the proposed ordinance with one change, being increasing the stated $75,000 value in the ordinance to $150,000.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance with the change recommended by staff."

Comr. Gray clarified the purpose of the proposal with Ms. Wyatt to identify building/structures that are architecturally nonconforming.

Hank Slifka, South Nags Head property owner; asked if the costs not to exceed $150,000 applies as a one-time only cost, i.e., could an applicant keep applying; Ms. Wyatt explained that a permit needs to be CO'd (Certificate of Occupancy) within one year - she emphasized that the proposal applies to commercial architecture and not residential architecture. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at  9:40 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that he is cautious about the unintended consequences of the proposal and cautious about tearing down some of the smaller businesses and replacing with rental cottages.  

Mr. Wilson noted that the higher the limit is set, the less effective the proposal becomes.

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that sometimes it is the outside agencies that put limits on re-building. 

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the zoning ordinance text amendment which requires compliance of nonconforming structures with commercial architectural design standards when the assessed value of the structure is greater than $150,000, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Cahoon which passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes. 

As noted by Town Attorney Ike McRee, a less than 4/5 positive vote on first time reading of an ordinance requires a second reading for adoption.  A second reading of the ordinance was scheduled for the June 4, 2008 Board meeting. 

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-371(g), Commercial Design Standards, Open Space, Preservation and Landscaping Requirements, to exempt all development within the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District from open space/landscaping requirements and to no longer allow plantings used to comply with required site buffering to be fully applied towards satisfying the site landscaping requirements of the Town Code

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a Town Code amendment to exempt all development within the C-3, Commercial Services Zoning District from open space/landscaping requirements and to no longer allow plantings used to comply with required site buffering to be fully applied towards satisfying the site landscaping requirements of the Code.  The Public Hearing was declared open at 9:50 a.m.

Planner Angela Welsh summarized the Planning and Development Director memo which read in part as follows:

"The proposed zoning ordinance amendment, initiated by the Board of Commissioners, would change two provisions of Zoning Ordinance Section 48-371.  The first change would be to exempt all development located in the C-3 Commercial Services District from open space/landscaping requirements.  Section 48-371 covers both architectural and landscaping requirements for commercial development.  Uses in the C-3 District are currently not subject to commercial architectural design requirements.  This was done due the practical difficulties and limited benefit of trying to impose architectural standards on buildings in a district intended for heavy commercial and light industrial uses that had limited visibility from the public.  The proposed ordinance change to exempt C-3 District uses from commercial landscaping requirements is being made for the same reasons. 

'The second change would be to no longer allow plantings used to comply with required site buffering requirements of Section 48-481 to be fully applied towards satisfying the site landscaping requirements of Section 48-371.  It was recognized that site vegetation was as important an element to the aesthetics of a site as building architecture.  The adoption of the commercial landscaping requirements was to provide for greater site vegetation to be dispersed within and become part of the site design, especially the preservation and planting of trees within the site.  This intent has not happened due to the ordinance allowing the “double counting” of vegetation to satisfy both landscaping and buffering requirements.  The town continues to see in its commercial development a simple perimeter planting of trees and shrubs with no interior site landscaping.  In other words the town is still only seeing site buffering, not site landscaping.  The proposed ordinance change would discontinue this double counting of vegetation to achieve the originally intended and desired site landscaping. The only exception to this change would be the allowed double counting of preservation of existing site vegetation based upon the higher value the town places upon saving existing natural vegetation.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented for the reasons and purposes stated above, and additionally finds the ordinance consistent with the town land use plan.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented."

In response to Board members, Planning Director Tim Wilson stated that the proposal would affect the breakup of parking areas such as grassy islands or trees that provide on-site landscaping. 

Comr. Oakes asked if the proposal should be more specific and ask for vegetation in the parking lot islands if that is what is being requested; he does not want to discourage small businesses.

No one from the public wished to speak and Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:05 a.m.

It was Board consensus that staff modify the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment concerning open space/landscaping requirements to give natural vegetation a higher percentage (higher than 10%) and to include a trade-off for parking lots that provide more natural vegetation/landscaping.  

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-123, Nonconforming structure with conforming use, exemption of single family dwelling uses destroyed by accidental loss

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance amendment to exempt single family dwelling uses destroyed by accidental loss.  He declared the Public Hearing open at 10:25 a.m. 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The proposed zoning text amendment, initiated by the Board of Commissioners, is to modify Zoning Ordinance Section 48-123, Nonconforming structure with conforming use.  The proposed change would specifically exempt nonconforming structures used for single-family dwelling use when destroyed by accidental loss from the fifty percent value requirement.  The zoning ordinance currently provides that when a nonconforming structure is damaged beyond fifty percent of the total value of the structure, the structure may only be repaired or rebuilt in full compliance with the ordinance.  The proposed ordinance change would allow the reconstruction and repair of nonconforming structures used for conforming single-family dwelling use with all existing structural nonconformities, regardless of the dollar amount.  The only other use with a similar nonconformity provision is the nonconforming use of cottage court.  Individual units in a cottage court, even if structurally nonconforming, may be repaired or replaced without regard to cost as long as any existing nonconformities are not increased.  The number of cottage court structures that this provision applies to are much more definitive and vastly smaller based upon the very few cottage court uses remaining in the town.  In contrast, single-family dwelling structures represent approximately 3 out of every 4 structures in the town.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends denial of the proposed amendment based upon the finding that such a far reaching exception applying to the greater majority of structures in the town would be contrary to the stated intent of the Nonconformities chapter of the zoning ordinance “to allow nonconformities to continue until they are removed but not to encourage their survival.”  Staff would also find administering this exception problematic in trying to precisely verify the nature and extent of structural nonconformities in the absence of documents such as built surveys, building height certifications, and other information providing evidence of structural nonconformities.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends denial of the proposed ordinance."

Hank Slifka, South Nags Head property owner; if his house is destroyed he has to come to the Town for a variance to re-build; he feels that it is not right as other zoning codes he is familiar with includes a clause that he can rebuild the original structure, i.e., whatever permits were issued originally should be able to be issued again; he expressed his concern about the zoning ordinance in general to include parking issues; he suggested another zoning district be created to include houses built years ago.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee announced the Public Hearing closed at 10:35 a.m.

Bob Edwards, Planning Board Chair; he stated that the ordinance is not enforceable without a huge amount of infrastructure; there is no way to know nonconformities exist and it would not be known what could be rebuilt after being destroyed which is why the Planning Board denied the proposal.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler explained that the proposed ordinance came out of the October 2007 Future of Nags Head workshop.  There is a way to make sure only what was originally built can be built back - with the use of an as-built survey that would remain on file with the Town.  She supports the ordinance because it preserves what was old Nags Head and what made Nags Head.

Comr. Oakes feels the proposal would encourage the survival of the original type of Nags Head houses  but feels the emphasis would be placed on the owner to obtain an as-built survey.

Town Manager Cameron stated that if adopted, the Board must take a stand and be prepared to stand by the ordinance if owners have not obtained an as-built survey.  This is an enforceability issue.  

Bob Edwards, Planning Board Chair, stated that an as-built survey would not be sufficient to show all the nonconformities and some other type of documentation would be needed such as drawings, pictures, etc.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to table the discussion on the proposed zoning ordinance text amendment concerning exemption of single family dwelling uses destroyed by accidental loss.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

AMENDMENT TO MAY 7TH AGENDA

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to amend the agenda by moving agenda item #26 concerning Town Towing Rotation Policy to the current position on the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.  

Town Manager Cameron - Agenda Item #26 - Discussion of Town Towing Rotation Policy

Mayor Cahoon explained that an application has been received from ABC Towing requesting to be added to the Town's towing rotation list.  Currently the Town's Towing Rotation Policy allows for the following four (4) companies:  Pugh's, Seto's, Midway, and Bayside.

Police Chief Byrum summarized the current Town Towing Rotation Policy which was adopted by the Board in 2004.

James Cahoon, Midway Towing; economically it is difficult to maintain a business which would be harder if more companies are added to the list.

Carl Seto, Seto's Towing; ABC Towing has an impound lot in Kitty Hawk which is not legal; this same company has been here before but has gone in the winter in the Town of Kill Devil Hills. 

Beth Tolliver, ABC Towing; has met with Police Chief Byrum who accepted their application; she asked the Board to allow the list to grow as the population in the Town has grown; they have been with Kill Devil Hills for the past two (2) years; they are a very reputable business and would like the same opportunity as other companies.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to deny the request from ABC Towing to be added to the Town's Towing Rotation List.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Removed from Consent Agenda - Item #11 - Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment prohibiting roof top signs in Village (C-1, C-2, Hotel, Institutional) and Commercial (C-2, C-3, C-4, CR) zoning districts

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Department memo which read in part as follows:

"During a recent review of an application for a sign permit for a business located within the Village at Nags Head, it was brought to Staffs attention that while the Towns Zoning Ordinance allows roof top signs the Declaration of Development Standards for the Village at Nags Head does not.  

'Staff is proposing a zoning ordinance text amendment prohibiting roof top signs in both the Village at Nags Head (C-1, C-2, Hotel and Institutional)  and the Town’s Commercial  (C-2, C-3, C-4 and CR) zoning districts.  Currently, the zoning ordinance allows roof top signs in these districts however staff submits that roof top signs detract from the aesthetics of the architecture which the town has consistently promoted over the last few years.

'Village at Nags Head (SPD-C)

While the zoning ordinance allows roof top signs in the Village SPD-C District the Declaration of Development Standards for the Village at Nags Head specifically prohibits them.  Due to the fact that the Declaration of Development Standards prohibits roof top signs and the that the Village Architectural Review Committee cannot approve roof top signs the Town cannot issue the required zoning permit to erect them as stated in the agreement made between the Town Planning Department and the Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association on July 14, 2006 (see attached).  Also, a copy of the Declaration of Development Standards for The Village at Nags Head is attached for your convenience.

'Town’s Commercial (C-2, C-3, C-4 and CR)

Planning and Development Staff is currently in the process of revising architectural and landscaping requirements.  Staff believes that allowing roof top signs would defeat the purpose of revamping these sections of the zoning ordinance.  Wall and free standing signs, which are currently allowed in the Town’s Commercial districts, provide ample area to advertise the business.

'At their November 1, 2006 meeting the Board of Commissioners adopted an amendment to Town Code 

Section 48-661, Motion to Amend, which would allow a zoning amendment to be initiated by the motion of the Planning Board.  

'The Planning Board, at its April 15, 2008 meeting voted unanimously to initiate this proposed zoning ordinance text amendment."

MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to schedule a Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance text amendment regarding roof top signs for the June 2008 Board meeting.  Staff is to reconcile the fact that Village at Nags Head districts could not be considered for roof top signs anyway as Village covenants do not allow this type of signage.  Staff is to look into the possibility of limiting the size of roof top signs as opposed to prohibiting them.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Request to initiate zoning ordinance review process for commercial design standards

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The proposed zoning ordinance amendment has been prepared by staff for Board consideration as part of a review of commercial architectural design standards.  The proposed ordinance changes are based in large part upon staff’s recommendations originally presented to the Board in a memorandum of May 2007 (attached).  Formal consideration of recommended ordinance changes set forth in the aforementioned memorandum regarding changes to commercial landscaping requirements and nonconforming structures complying with architectural design standards are already being undertaken. The attached ordinance incorporates the remaining recommend changes forwarded by staff, except for the proposed changes specific to the regulating of religious complexes and building color, for which there was no interest by the Board to pursue at the time.

'Changes reflected in the attached ordinance broadly cover two areas, being (1) increasing the required total point score for commercial buildings using the residential design standards, and (2) eliminating the alternative commercial design standards for all commercial buildings not using the residential design standards.  Broadly speaking, compliance with commercial architectural design standards is currently divided into three categories being 

'(1) Commercial buildings less than 7,000 square feet in size subject to residential design regulations.

'(2) Commercial buildings 7,000 square feet in size or greater subject to either residential design regulations or alternative commercial exterior design regulations.

'(3) Hotel buildings which are subject to a design review process based upon architectural guidelines.

'The attached ordinance would essentially eliminate category (2) listed above, modifying and converting a number of the present alternative commercial exterior design regulations found in that category into guidelines, and making all commercial buildings 7,000 square feet in size or greater subject to review board approval, with that Board being the Board of Commissioners.  Should the Board desire to formally consider this ordinance change, an approved motion initiating the zoning text amendment process will be required."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to initiate the zoning ordinance review process for commercial design standards that would require commercial buildings not using residential design standards subject to Board of Commissioners approval.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously. 

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Monthly update on removal of sandbags and debris from beach

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile reported that staff has removed 50 tons of concrete and approximately three (3) truckloads of sandbags from the beach south of the Outer Banks Fishing Pier.  These are sandbags left over/uncovered as a result of tide flow.   

Update on residential recycling program - from April 9, 2008 Board meeting 

Deputy Town Manager Cliff Ogburn summarized the Kill Devil Hills residential recycling program which followed the franchise ordinance/agreement requirements in the State Statutes.  He explained that the homeowner pays for the service which is currently almost $9.00/month; Deputy Manager Ogburn suggested following a process similar to that used by the Town of Kill Devil Hills.

Comr. Remaley said that he feels the Board should initiate the process; individual participants pay for the services themselves.

It was Board consensus that staff move forward with the recycling franchise process for homeowners utilizing the process similar to the process followed by the Town of Kill Devil Hills.  It was noted that the next step is for Deputy Manager Ogburn to meet with Town Attorney McRee to prepare the documentation, i.e., franchise ordinance and agreement.

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of appointments to Town Boards/Committees

It was Board consensus to reappoint Susan Boncek to the Board of Adjustments for another three-year term.

It was Board consensus to appoint Sheila Foster-Davies to the alternate vacant position on the Board of Adjustments, pending confirmation of Town residence. 

No action was taken concerning the Personnel Grievance Panel vacancies. 

It was Board consensus that Board members rework the charge of the Citizens Advisory Committee which meets once per year and only participates in a few ceremonies such as the annual LightKeeper Ceremony.    Board members are to keep their eyes open for interested persons willing to serve.  

Consideration of the following Public Works projects

-
Purchase of stormwater backhoe side arm attachment

-
Gull Street change order for sidewalks

-
Costs for sidewalk tie-in with multi-use path (Phase I) at Eighth Street
Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"Purchase of stormwater backhoe side arm attachment:  Cost $9,850.00

This side arm attachment will allow us to mow the sides and bottom of the ditches. Our biggest complaint when cleaning some of our larger ditches is that they become deeper and wider and encroach on private property. We feel this piece of equipment help eliminate this problem.

'Gull Street change order for sidewalks:  Cost $7,507.00

This change order will allow us to install a sidewalk and culvert on the west side of US 158 that would tie in with our E. Gull St. sidewalk project.  The Dept. of Transportation has agreed to install a pedestrian-activated crosswalk at this site allowing pedestrians to cross safely at this intersection.    

'Sidewalk tie-in with multi-use path (Phase I) at Eighth Street:  Cost $13,000.00

This sidewalk would be installed on the south side of E. Eighth St. from S. Wrightsville Ave. to US 158 Highway.  It would complete the E. Eighth St. sidewalk system that was constructed years ago.  This sidewalk would connect the multi-use path on the Beach Road with Phase I of the multi-use path at E. Eighth St. and US 158 allowing pedestrians to travel from the Beach Road to the Bypass and cross at a pedestrian-activated crosswalk."
MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the purchase requests by Public Works for backhoe side arm attachment, Gull Street change order for sidewalks, and the sidewalk tie-in with the multi-use path at Eighth Street as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray - Beach Access sign

Comr. Gray confirmed with staff that each beach access now has identifying signage.  

Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile stated that the signs are installed either on the walkway or nearby in addition to a flagpole with the beach access name.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Town looks good

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the Town looks good with very little trash.   

Comr. Oakes - Town Manager's agenda before Board agenda

Comr. Oakes asked the Board to consider hearing the Town Manager's agenda items prior to the Board's agenda items. 

Comr. Oakes - Request for Closed Session

Comr. Oakes requested a Closed Session to discuss possible land acquisition.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Surfside Drive update

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Korbach's dispute of the easement on their neighbor's property (the Shonnards) on Surfside Drive will no longer be an issue as the Korbachs will be purchasing  the Shonnards' property; the Korbach's attorney contacted Mr. McRee to determine if the Town would be amenable to an adjustment/relocation of the Town's easement.

It was Board consensus to agree in concept to the easement adjustment/relocation and to agree to consider whatever action necessary when brought back by Mr. McRee.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Cameron - Presentation/distribution of recommended FY 08/09 Operating Budget

Town Manager Cameron distributed the recommended FY 08/09 Operating Budget and pointed out that the proposed maintenance budget acknowledges current economic conditions; he is not recommending any ad valorem tax or water rate increase.   

Town Manager Cameron - Consideration of west side multi-use path continuance (Phase II) cost estimate 
The agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"At the May 7th Board of Commissioners meeting, Town Manager Cameron provides a cost estimate of approximately $71,040.00 for the west side multi-use path continuance (Phase II) - for the next 400 feet to include curb and gutter costs - from Carolinian Circle to Oak Knoll Drive." 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve funds for the west side multi-use path continuance (Phase II) from Oak Knoll Drive to Hollowell Street as requested.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler. 

In response to a question from Comr. Oakes', Mayor Cahoon said that she met with Stan White last week concerning the curb/gutter costs; Town Manager Cameron explained the two options for NC DOT requirements - get to Hollowell Street and then travel to the beach side; Comr. Oakes expressed concern about using stormwater funds for this project and confirmed with Town Manager Cameron total amount of $1.6 million with 80/20 breakdown for phases 3, 4, and 5.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

Town Manager Cameron - Recent biker weekend

Town Manager Cameron reported that last weekend's Biker weekend took place with no problems.   He stated that staff would be meeting with the event organizer soon to discuss next year's events. 

Town Manager Cameron - Use of credit cards for building permit fees

Town Manager Cameron questioned the possibility of the use of credit cards for building permit fees; he has spoken with the Town Attorney and the Finance Officer and it would be feasible.  The credit card fee would be passed on to the user as is currently done with the other Town credit card fees. 

It was Board consensus to concur with Town Manager Cameron's suggestion to allow the use of credit cards for payment of building permit fees.

Town Manager Cameron - UNC-CSI request

It was Board consensus to move forward with a request from UNC-CSI for a second floor expansion of the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building.  The entire lease with UNC-CSI will be re-negotiated when the final square footage is tallied.  Town Manager Cameron stated that UNC-CSI officials would also like to renegotiate the lease from a 3-year to a 10-year lease and wants the Town to incur the costs of the second-floor expansion not to exceed $100,000 which would be paid back to the Town with interest.  

Town Manager Cameron - Outer Banks Hospital request

Town Manager Cameron reported on a signage request from the Outer Banks Hospital; the Hospital will be adding a cancer center and would like to add a second sign in addition to the highway sign identifying the UNC Cancer Center.

It was Board consensus that staff provide additional details about the sign request from the Outer Banks Hospital prior to Board approval.

Town Manager Cameron - Employee Pay and Benefits statements

Town Manager Cameron reported that Employee Pay and Benefits statements are being distributed to all employees today. 

Town Manager Cameron - Cell Tower Monopole construction project update

Town Manager Cameron updated the Board on the Cell Tower Monopole construction project - the project team is awaiting one more permit from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC).  Town Manager Cameron stated that everything else is ready for the construction project to begin.

Town Manager Cameron - Fireworks ban

Town Manager Cameron reported on continued educational efforts to inform the public of the fireworks ban in Nags Head.  He noted that the trash cart being displayed outside the Board Room door has the fireworks ban decal on the underside of the lid.  He also stated that the Town's new message board will be in operation soon.  

Town Manager Cameron - New Town brochures/magnets

Public Information Officer/Administrative Assistant Roberta Thuman briefly updated the Board on the new Town brochures and magnets.  She stated that the brochures/magnets will be distributed to local area businesses and offices in the next few days/weeks.  

Town Manager Cameron - Restaurant glass recycling update

It was Board consensus to agree to Town Manager Cameron's suggestion for a test program with the Town's Sanitation Dept. to provide recycle service for glass for all ABC establishments in the Town for a period of time.  This would allow an evaluation of the State unfunded mandate to recycle glass.

Town Manager Cameron - Importance of a Town Volunteer Fire Department 

Town Manager Cameron spoke highly of and emphasized the importance of and need for a Volunteer Fire Department.  He spoke of the need for a new incentive program and enhanced efforts to attract more citizens to become involved as volunteer firefighters.  

Under Fire Chief Osborne's direction, staff to include John Kenny, Roberta Thuman, and two (2) volunteers will research and prepare a volunteer campaign to gain interest in volunteer firefighting.  During the upcoming budget process, Town Manager Cameron hopes to look at a new incentive program for the volunteer firefighter program.

In response to Comr. Oakes, Town Manager Cameron explained that the main intent of the program is to increase volunteer participation during fire calls as they review/update the incentive program.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon - Discussion of modifications to Minimum Housing Ordinance - from BOC Retreat

Mayor Cahoon directed Planning Director Tim Wilson to forward the Town's nuisance chapter, which includes the Minimum Housing Ordinance, to Board members to see if there is interest in modifying the ordnance.

Mayor Cahoon - NCDOT meeting  and discussion

Mayor Cahoon reported on a recent meeting with NCDOT Board member Stan White; she stated that Mr. White has done a lot for the Town to include the ditch cleanup in South Nags Head and the support of the Beach Road multi-use path.  Currently NCDOT is updating and replacing the traffic intersection poles.   Mayor Cahoon reported that Mr. White was actively interested in finding out about the Town's needs.  She thanked Mr. White for all he has done for the Town. 

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session to discuss personnel 

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss a personnel issue.

Mayor Cahoon - Resolution in support of maintaining sandbags

Mayor Cahoon noted the resolution passed out during today's public comment concerning support for a NC legislative initiative to allow the use of sandbags for erosion protection of viable oceanfront structures.  Dare County recently adopted a similar resolution.

Mayor Cahoon stated that a conference call on Friday, May 9, 2008, will address how to move forward on terminal groin legislation.    

It was Board consensus that a new resolution in support of maintaining sandbags for erosion protection of viable oceanfront structures be drafted for Board consideration at the next Board meeting.

Closed Session

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss real property in accordance with GS-143.318 (a)(5) - property identified as the Gil Wood property on South Virginia Dare Trail known as the "Horse pasture" property - and to discuss a personnel issue in accordance with GS-143.318(a)(6).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:12 p.m. 

Open Session

The Board re-entered Open Session at 1:25 p.m.  Town Attorney Ike McRee pointed out that during Closed Session direction was given to staff concerning negotiation for acquisition of the land that was identified in the motion to enter Closed Session and a personnel issue was discussed. 

Mayor Cahoon - Upcoming Budget Workshops

Mayor Cahoon noted the upcoming Budget Workshops scheduled for May 14, 2008, May 15, 2008 and May 28, 2008; all workshops begin at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room.  Mayor Cahoon said that the workshops will begin on May 14th with Personnel and General Operating Budget discussions.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler -Green light bulbs

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler directed staff to bring back for the next Board meeting information on the use of "green" light bulbs to include their disposal.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:    Comr. Gray made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:30 p.m.
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